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MINUTES

SAVANNAH STATE UNIVERSITY FACULTY SENATE

April 6, 2010

Members present: Yarbrough, Wyatt, Jordan, Reddick, Schroeder, Gardner-Martin, Johnson, Choi, Metts, Jahmani, Marriott, Pride, Maynor, Hardy, Morgan, Spicer, Stone Stanton, Park, Oh, Chambers, Ide, Hyounkyan, Franklin, Warren, Dowling
Guests present: Leseane, Gates, Myers, Rukmana, Silberg, Crawford, Wise-Wilkerson, Manning-Miller, Fayoyin, Yount, Stewart, Alemayehu 

I.  The meeting was called to order at 4:08.

Dr. Reddick opened the meeting by remarking that the Senate is the legislative body for the academic matters by Board of Regents rules.

II. The agenda was approved.

III. The minutes were approved.

IV. NPCC Proposals:

1. B.S. in Education: Dr. Wyatt announced that the proposal to offer programs in education in biology, technology, and math is progressing.  New education programs would take into account Board of Regents guidelines and be implemented in stages, starting with STEM programs, by adding teacher education courses to existing curricula.  In response to a question about why we would not offer education in the social sciences, Dr. Wyatt said we might get there, but that there is no plan to have general education courses at this point.  The motion was seconded and approved.

2. B.S. in Forensic Science: Dr. Marriott said the proposed degree is designed to be marketable and to meet accreditation standards.  In response to a question about the propriety of developing new programs when existing programs are threatened by budget cuts, Dr. Marriott said that grants have helped to provide equipment, and one new faculty member for the program has been approved.  The motion was approved.

3. B.B.A. in General Business: Dr. Leseane said the new general area would provide more flexibility for students while requiring no new courses or faculty.  Students would choose courses from existing concentrations.  The proposal was approved.

4. Program changes:

a. A proposal from social work would increase writing scores as an entrance requirement to the graduate program.

b. Dr. Yount introduced proposals to clarify a discrepancy in the course number for the Ethics course and to revise the catalog description to make it clearer; to change the catalog description for the Philosophy of Film course to more concise and accurate; to change the title of Philosophy and Psychology of Love to Philosophy of Love and Sex to make it more appropriate for the material and to correspond to an existing area of study in the field.  

c. Dr. Silberg proposed adding a course in Forensic Photography as an elective option that would be available to students in Forensic Science.

d. Dr. Mesco proposed two new courses as electives in the Biology major to begin a subconcentration: Introduction to Biocomputing and Genomics.

e. A proposal from Marine Biology and Environmental Science would revise the curriculum grids to allow the majors to be more seamless.

f. Dr. Gentry presented proposals (1)  to loosen restrictions for the English minor by requiring either ENGL 2104 (Advanced Composition) or ENGL 2105 (Introduction to Literary Criticism) and one course in African American literature along with three other courses on the 3000 or 4000 level; (2) to make a minor optional for English majors, with the provision that at least nine of the fifteen new elective hours be on the 3000 or 4000 level;  (3) that elementary language courses be added as options in Area C2 of the core to fulfill the Arts and Culture requirement.

All program changes were approved.

Dr. Reddick moved the agenda to consider other items on the agenda before considering graduate program curriculum proposals.

V.  Registration Issues: Mr. Cranford reported that the PIN system for registration was designed to require students to consult with advisors before registering, but that the system was implemented faster than he expected.  He apologized for inconveniences caused by not having timely notice of the impending change.  In response to questions, he said that inaccuracies with designated majors and advisors could be corrected by contacting his office, and that the new PIN system was seen as an aid for improving retention rates.

VI. Committee Reports

1. Budget Committee Report (Faculty Affairs Committee): Dr. Dowling reported that the FAC used data provided by the administration to examine areas of the current budget as percentages of expenditures.  For Instruction, both amounts budgeted and amounts spent decreased as percentages of the overall budget between 2005 and 2009 (49% to 45% for amount budgeted, 45.57% to 42.85% for amounts spent), with any excess going to end-of-the-year spending.  For Institutional Support, including administrative expenses, the amount budgeted increased from 16.37% in 2005 to 21.73% of the budget in 2009, with actual spending exceeding the budgeted amount.  Physical plant spending has sometimes been over budget.  Compared with Armstrong Atlantic State University, our budget for Instruction was lower (53.01% for AASU, 43.14% for SSU) while Institutional Support is higher (14.65% for AASU, 22.1% for SSU).  By returning the percentage of expenditures to the university system average, SSU could save $524, 656.  For the percentage of budget going Institutional Services we are 26th highest of 34 state institutions, while for Instruction we are 9th from the bottom.

The FAC recommends looking at administrative costs as a way to reduce expenses before cutting programs, raising questions about expenses for an Internal Auditor, Legal Counsel, Institutional Research and Planning, Human Resources, CSIT, Institutional Advancement, and VP for Administration.
The report of the Faculty Affairs Committee was accepted by the Senate.

Dr. Yarbrough said he appreciated the report, and that he will share the information with Mr. Jolley.  He said he is committed to reducing administrative costs, but that some expenditures are investments to increase enrollment, and that spending in Institutional Advancement is needed to increase funding.  In response to a question about the place of athletics in the university budget, Dr. Dowling said athletics expenses were not identifiable in the budget information provided to the committee.

2. International Programs: Dr. Naniuzeyi reported that we should improve the quality of life for international students.  He recommended (1) providing a weekend shuttle service to take students off campus; (2) housing with cooking accommodations; (3) scholarships; (4) adequate notice when problems arise rather than sudden eviction notices or unanticipated bills for insurance that prevent registration for classes.  His general request was to treat international students fairly and for administrators to listen to their concerns.

Dr. Jordan asked the Senate to acknowledge the work Dr. Naniuzeyi has done with the international students and with the Model United Nations trip.

3. Evaluation Committee: Dr. Gardner-Martin reported that the committee is still working with the consultant, who will field test evaluation instruments and do a statistical analysis.

4. Faculty Handbook: A report will be made at the next meeting.

5. Comprehensive Program Review: Dr. Alemayehu said that the Senate should approve a policy for Program Review to clarify the procedure.  The subject will be on the agenda for the May meeting.

VII. Return to NPCC Proposals

1. MA in Mass Communication: Dr. Manning-Miller said that the proposed MA in Mass Communication would be the only accredited program in the state other than University of Georgia, and SSU would be the only institution in coastal Georgia to offer such a program.   It would require no more resources than would be required for reaccreditation.  It would offer three concentrations (electronic media, professional writing, and strategic communication) and require 36 credit hours with a service component.  It would meet an unmet need in communication.  In response to a question about demand, she said that the program would start with 30 students.  Dr. Gates added that restructuring within CLASS would provide funding from existing budgets.  Three new faculty would be required, but some are already available in other departments.  The proposal was approved.
2. MS in Community Policing Administration: Dr. Bruns said the proposed program would be the first in the country.  It has support from Chief Lovett and national organizations.  It would require 33 credit hours, with some courses offered online.  It would be interdisciplinary, using courses in the MPA, Urban Planning, and Social Work programs.  Dr. Gates added that the program could gain some external funding from grants.  Dr. Myers noted that the program would put police administrators in a position to improve relationships within communities.  Dr. Wyatt proposed tabling the proposal until the May meeting to give more time to read the proposal and consult with those in other impacted programs.
Dr. Rukmana asked about a proposal from Urban Studies, and was told that it would be considered by Graduate Council.

VIII. Summer Teaching: In response to questions about her announcement that summer teaching would be available only for faculty members who had carried full teaching loads, Dr. Wyatt repeated that summer teaching is a privilege and that some faculty members receive full pay without teaching a full load.  She said that a written policy for summer teaching would be developed.
IX. Dr. Yarbrough said (1) that the university magazine had been distributed; (2) that the upcoming Gala is an important source for scholarship funds; (3) that his philosophy is that SSU needs to continue to grow with new programs because more enrollment brings more dollars for academics; (4) that open campus day (April 17) has 1100 students signed up; (5) that joining MEAC is an important opportunity because it represents fine institutions, rivalries can develop, and being in Division I motivates students to come and be more involved in the university.

X. The meeting finally adjourned after 6:00.

